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Minutes




Board of Trustees
December 7, 2017


Regular Business Meeting
The Regular Business meeting began at 1:06 p.m. in the Charles Hunter Room.
Trustee Members Present:  Chair Eric Leavitt, Vice Chair Sherrie Hansen, Trustees Jodi Wilson, Michael Wankier, Rich Christiansen, Hayden Carroll, and Scott Johnson.
Trustees Excused: Matt Cannon, Shannon Dulaney, and Marshall Erb
Others Present: President Scott Wyatt; Vice President Marvin Dodge; Jennifer Oberhelman, Secretary; Debbie Corum, Director of Athletics; Vice President Jared Tippets; Vice President Mindy Benson; Steve Carpenter, Internal Audit Interim Director; Mike Beach, Asst. VP for Finance; Dave Berri, Faculty Senate President-Elect; Jim Shakespeare, Staff Assoc. Representative; Ellen Treanor, James Sage, Brad Brown, and Daniel Bishoff
Welcome by Chair Leavitt 
Chair Eric Leavitt called the meeting to order at 1:06 p.m. and welcomed all attendees.  Chair Leavitt shared that Trustees Cannon, Dulaney and Erb are excused from the meeting.
Chair Leavitt then acknowledge the change in status for Debbie Corum, who is now the official Athletic Director for SUU, no longer interim.  He then reviewed the schedule of events for the day.
Minutes of October 6, October 10, and November 14, 2017
The minutes of October 6, October 10, and November 14, 2017 were presented for approval. 
Motion to approve the three sets of minutes as presented was made by Michael Wankier; seconded by Hayden Carroll.  Vote – unanimous.

Revisions to Policy #5.24 - Purchasing
Vice President Marv Dodge presented the revisions for Policy #5.24 – Purchasing.  These revisions would increase the bid thresholds currently in place and bring us in line with other USHE institutions.  It will also insure the quality of vendors participating in the bid process.
Motion made to approved the revisions to Policy #5.24 by Sherrie Hansen; seconded by Scott Johnson.  Vote – unanimous.

Report of the Faculty Senate
Faculty Senate President-Elect Dave Berri presented a written report to the Board.  Faculty compensation is an ongoing topic for discussion.  SUU has hired a consultant to look at both faculty and staff in regards to salary and how SUU compares with identified peer groups.  The consultant will also present a “white paper” that will be reviewed as to methodology.  
Growth is an issue and Dr. Berri said there seems to be a “disconnect” in regards to what’s being reported and experienced by faculty in regards to class size.  He also touched on the topic of risk for traditional universities.  Personal connections will be the key to remaining viable.  This will be a challenge when looking towards on-line classes for growth.

Dr. Berri shared information on what faculty is currently working on. Dr. Bruce Howard and Mackay Steffensen of the Chemistry Department are currently working on a new class of antibiotics. 
Report of Student Body President
Hayden Carroll reported he attended the Utah Student Association meeting and they filmed a video on their mental health initiative.  SUUSA is looking into a mid-term grading policy, where instructors will be required to have a mid-term grade for students. Weekly Senate meetings are taking place. Lastly, MySUU Voice site has received ten times more feedback than this time last year.
Report of the Alumni
Scott Johnson reported the following: the Alumni Board now is full and will meet in January 2018; the spotlight on alumni to reconnect is proving effective; the Council of 10 for Alumni will be working on events to tie alumni back to SUU; and they are currently working to make connections with alumni who now have students attending SUU.
Report of Alumni & Community Relations
VP Mindy Benson reported that Pace Clark has been appointed interim director of the Utah Summer Games; Head Start has hit some snags with the city in preparation to move into their new facility at the north end of Main Street, occupancy is set for January (a tour will be set up during the March meeting); Gladys Knight concert is tonight and tickets for Piano Guys in February are now on sale; and she also shared that SUU is servicing community members from 18 months (Head Start) to the grave.
Report of Advancement & Enrollment Management

VP Stuart Jones reported that a meeting was held with RNL president.  He also reported the following:
· Total fall enrollment has grown 24% in three years 

· Enrollment as of today is 10,251

· Total net tuition revenue is up 14% in the last two years

· Utah market share for freshmen show an increase

· Economic recovery has receded enrollments nation-wide

· The “Big 4” areas are market penetration, program development, market development and diversification

· High school graduates nation-wide are on the decline

· Ellen Treanor will be give an update on the Cicero Group when received
He also reported all construction project fund-raising is moving forward.
Report of Athletics

AD Debbie Corum reported football won a share of the Big Sky title and earned a #8 seed for post-season; $60,000 in revenue was earned for this game. Coach Warren was name co-Big Sky Coach of the Year a well as the FCS Region Coach of the Year. Student athletes will participate in Shop With A Cop on 12/19. Miranda Reyes (golf team) was selected to be the Big Sky representative at the NCAA’s Student Leadership Symposium. Ground has been broken for the new Sports Performing Facility and Method, Inc. has been hired to develop a master plan for the athletic footprint on campus; they will have their report ready by March 2018. 
Report of Finance & Administration
VP Marv Dodge reported the following:
Finance – Annual Finance State Audit is underway will be completed by12/20
Liquidated five million in mutual funds for the Endowment Fund resulting a realized gain in excess of $2.1 million. All funds were reinvested in higher yielding mutual funds that are believed to be less volatile.
Budget – Working with IT to standardize financial data in the development of a financial dashboard.

Facilities Management – The new business building is underway, slab poured and the steel infrastructure is being erected, programing is in process for the Geosciences Building. An additional $1 million has been allotted by the State for this remodel.
Human Resources – Currently working with Gallagher Consulting, Faculty Senate representation, Staff Association representation and the Compensation Committee on a comprehensive review of the university’s compensation.  The study will include market compensation, appropriate market benchmarks, gender equality, and best practices.  This will be expanded to include morale.

Internal Audit – Campus-wide risk assessment is under way.  Interviews for the position of Internal Auditor are underway.

SUMA – Working with Facilities Management and the Stillman family on an enhancement project for the sculpture garden.

Information Technology – Migrated SUU web site to be able to handle advanced functions. Set up President’s pod casts. Finished install of CrowdStrike, our new anti-virus, anti-malware software on all servers. Major Banner upgrades installed (there is concern about the last of support of Banner). 

Aviation – The last aircraft leased through ULA has been returned. Continued discussions with SkyWest Airlines regarding the Pilot Pathway Program. Rotor Wing Dept. Scholarship application 
is now available online through the Financial Aide website.  SUU continues pursuing industry relationships.  There is a net gain of 230 students for the spring 2018 semester.

Report of Planning & Institutional Effectiveness

Steve Meredith, reported his office is working on a score card to assist with identifying Key Performance Indicators (KPIs); 25-30 will be identified.  Unit Effectiveness Plans (UEP) will be used by departments/divisions to report their activities. Dr. Mary Pearson has been appointed Dean of the School of Business.  A few of our programs have not been kept up to date with our accreditators in regards to delivery methods; this will be rectified.  President’s Podcast “Solutions for Higher Education” has launched.
Report of Student Affairs

VP Jared Tippets shared that all areas of Student Affairs have been very busy.  CAPs continues to be an overwhelming challenge and the need very high with a 40% increase in requests for counseling.  Great efforts are being make in regards to retention and SUU has reached an all-time high retention rate of 71%.  
Report of the President   
President Wyatt shared the slide he presented at the campus open form pertaining to growth.  He reminded all that the target is 66% by 2020 in regards to degrees and certifications.  Freshmen index has increased which accounts for better prepared students.  Average class sizes have basically stay the same as when the student population was 5,000.  Student/faculty ratio is better and positive growth is happening because of general growth in the region.  SUU will not reach economy of scale until we reach 15,000 students.  We must grow and work to retain our market share.  A goal has been set to have 10% of the student population international students.

Parking continues to be discussed.  There is plenty of free parking, but you may have to walk further to your building.  Talks are taking place with the city regarding housing close to campus which will cut down the need for more parking and possibly ease up on the street parking issues for residents close to campus.   Housing needs to be within a walkable distance to campus.

Main points to keep in mind are growth, outcomes, reputation, and increase of quality of programs.
A Chief Diversity Officer, Schavalla Rivera, has been hired and will begin on January 10.  Searches for two vacant deans’ positions have been, or will soon be completed.  Dr. Mary Pearson is the new Dean of the College of Business.

He asked VP Benson to give the Board an update on the event that took place in Las Vegas.  She shared that State Risk Management has interviewed all parties and things are progressing.  Testing will take place over the next six months.  Steps have been taken to alleviate future risk (no volunteer work with any needles will be taking place).
Consent Items
Motion made by Hayden Carroll to approve the consent calendar items:
· Investment Reports: September and October, 2017
· Endowment Report

· Personnel and Retirements (including early retirement for Jyl Shuler and Jane Clark, extended sick leave for Philip Hermansen)
Second on the motion made by Michael Wankier
Vote - unanimous.
Motion to Adjourn 
A motion for adjournment was made by Rich Christiansen; second on the motion was made by Sherrie Hansen.  
Vote - unanimous.  


The meeting was adjourned at 4:45 p.m.
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